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To Charles A. Plumley

April 15, 1944   [Washington, D.C.]

Confidential

Dear Mr. Plumley:

Since receiving your letter urging the continuation of the ROTC system of officer procurement, I have been going very carefully into all the pros and cons and have interviewed a number of officers in the matter.1
The value of the ROTC and the quality of its output cannot be questioned.

I do not know what we would have done without the thousands of young Reserve officers produced by the ROTC under the peacetime regime.

However, in the opinion of the War Department and in my personal opinion it cannot currently meet our wartime requirements nor can it be satisfactorily adapted to our immediate needs.

In normal times the ROTC student had four years of college, accompanied by two years of basic and two years of advanced military training.  Added to this was six weeks of field training before he received his commission.  By this time he was usually 23 or 24 years of age and was quite mature, along with a background of a sound college education and considerable military training.  If a similar period could be devoted to the training of officers at the present time it would be highly desirable to do so but the time available does not permit us such a solution.

Today we require officers who are young and vigorous, yet they must be sufficiently mature to exercise the necessary command and control over their fellowmen.  Also they must have a sufficient educational basis to permit a quick and extensive technical training for the particular job they are to do.  Even if the normal college course is accelerated by a reduction to three years or even to two and a half years, the time is still much too long for our purpose.  Furthermore, most of such men who would be available to enter college now would be very young, just reaching 18.  When they finished a two or three year college course they would still be immature so far as leadership qualifications go.  It has been demonstrated affirmatively that the very young men just out of college do not usually measure up to the necessary standards regarding leadership; for example, in the Infantry Officer Candidate School less than 50% of ROTC graduates who were under 21 years of age successfully completed the course, while high school graduates whose experience had been rounded out by a year or more in the ranks were found to have acquired the ability to handle men in a sufficiently satisfactory manner for purposes of leadership.

There are other factors in this matter which are almost equally determining for us.  There has been great confusion over the drastic and sudden reduction made in the Army Specialized Training Program.2  No one regretted this action, not excepting college presidents, more than I did, and I was personally responsible for it.  The fact of the matter was, if the war was to proceed in accordance with the plans to which we were committed, I was left no choice in the matter except to disband 10 Infantry divisions and 25 separate battalions of antiaircraft or tank destroyer units.  It had to be one or the other, and immediately.  We required the immediate presence in various organizations of several hundred thousand men who had already had their basic training and who were of a quality that promised quick advancement into positions of at least noncommissioned officer leadership.  This distressing situation arose from the fact that the Army was 200,000 men short of its quota according to the schedule on which our plans of operation were based and even though the men were delivered later we were still short because they were untrained.  I had exhausted the Army resources in the way of economies, drastic reductions of garrisons (this is most confidential) in the Western Hemisphere, and the transfer of most of the key noncommissioned officer personnel of the vigorous type who were manning our installations throughout continental U.S.

For your confidential information we were short, seriously short, young men in the Mediterranean, in England, and the Southwest Pacific, largely because of the fact that since last July we have been running behind the induction schedule every month until the last week of March.3  This situation also bears on the question of the ROTC.  To reestablish these units on the normal basis at the present time would require us not only to create further shortages for troops in active operations but would also open us to severe attack for an apparent inconsistency which would open the door to damaging infiltrations all along the line.

If our troop ceiling were raised from 7,700,000 to a larger figure and the Selective Service could give us the young men which they are having an extraordinary difficulty today in doing, the reestablishment of a normal ROTC would be easy of accomplishment, but the conditions are quite different.  The Army has tried its best to be economical of manpower.  In one way or another since the first of July we have brought about economies totaling approximately 1,250,000 men, but at the same time we have been forced to provide additional units of one special kind or another to the number of approximately 715,000.  And along with this we have had a steady deficit in the induction of men for the Army and a constantly increasing age average.

I have to look at these matters from the viewpoint of the war round the world paralleled by the difficulties of making both ends meet here in Washington.

To keep the ROTC organization alive so that the system may be immediately restored upon the cessation of hostilities we have adopted the Specialized Training Reserve Program under which young men of 17 will be given from six to nine months of college training before they enter active military service.  When the war ends we will have the organization and the schools with which to resume the regular ROTC system without the necessity of a difficult period of reorganization.

Faithfully yours,
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1. Charles A. Plumley—a Republican member of the United States House of Representatives from Vermont, who served on appropriations subcommittees for agriculture and the navy—wrote to General Marshall on February 28 expressing his concern over the War Department's negative policies regarding the continuance of R.O.T.C. and the Army Specialized Training Program.  Congressman Plumley indicated that the U.S. Congress wished to see these programs retained.  He pointed out the value of R.O.T.C. in producing officers, and he suggested that the absence of R.O.T.C. and the Army Specialized Training Program, when coupled with the lowering of the draft age to eighteen, would "create a hiatus in the future of well-educated American young manhood.”  He stated that if Selective Service inducted six hundred thousand Americans annually then sixty thousand should be shifted to colleges offering R.O.T.C., in order for them to pursue academic and military instruction for approximately two and one-half years.  Plumley concluded by comparing the U.S. Army policy unfavorably with that of the U.S. Navy, which was continuing its Naval R.O.T.C. and Navy College Training Program. (Plumley to Marshall, February 28, 1944, GCMRL/G. C. Marshall Papers [Pentagon Office, General].)  General Marshall had discussed this issue with Brigadier Generals Edward W. Smith, executive for Reserve and R.O.T.C. affairs, and Wilton B. Persons, chief of the Legislative and Liaison Division, in his office on March 16. (McCarthy Memorandum for the Chief of Staff, March 15, 1944, ibid.)

In a related matter, Major General Charles E. Kilbourne, the superintendent of the Virginia Military Institute, had informed Marshall on March 27 that a number of individuals who had completed the R.O.TC. course were being denied commissions for physical reasons yet the same individuals were being accepted for military service as enlisted men.  General Marshall responded on April 10 that such individuals would receive their commissions as second lieutenants if they were inducted into the service of the Army of the United States within five years of having completed the R.O.T.C. course. (Kilbourne to Marshall, March 27, 1944, and Marshall to Kilbourne, April 10, 1944, GCMRL/G. C. Marshall Papers [Pentagon Office, Selected].)

2. For information on the reduction of the Army Specialized Training Program, see editorial note #4-240, Papers of George Catlett Marshall [4:  285–86] and Marshall Memorandum for the Secretary of War, February 10, 1944, Papers of George Catlett Marshall, #4-241 [4:  286–89].

3. For information on the manpower shortage, see Marshall Memorandum for the Under Secretary of War, March 17, 1944, Papers of George Catlett Marshall, #4-298 [4:  351–52].
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